# BREXIT BRIEF

Brexit Brief Issue 122 03 December 2021





The Brief seeks to provide up-to-date information on the progress and content of the UK-EU negotiations, and bring together relevant statements and policy positions from key players in Ireland, the UK and the EU.

The Brief is part of a wider communications programme covering the work of the IIEA's UK Project Group – including commentaries, speeches, texts and event reports – which are highlighted on the Institute's website. (www.iiea.com)

### Introduction

Dialogue on the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland (the Protocol) continues, but is yet to yield results. Six sessions of team talk and face-to-face Frost-Šefčovič discussions have so far failed to produce a mutually acceptable outcome. However, both sides continue to speak about the possibility of reaching a deal by Christmas.

Lord Frost, in a strongly worded speech on many aspects of Brexit, argued the following:

The current problems with the protocol go to the heart of our territorial integrity, of what it means to be one country and one market. They will not just disappear. I still hope the EU can show the ambition needed to fix the problem by agreement. If they can't, of course we will have to safeguard our position in other ways". Maroš Šefčovič responded by urging David Frost to end his "political posturing" in the Protocol negotiations and insisting that in respect of EU policy on goods movements "we cannot undo the Brexit."

London was reported to be surprised by developments in Germany where three parties reached an agreement which contains a specific reference to Northern Ireland in the context of "a common European policy towards the United Kingdom" and "close bilateral cooperation within this framework".



The agreement was reached on Thursday, 25 November 2021 and sees Social Democrat Olaf Scholz replace conservative Angela Merkel as chancellor.

The agreement then says:

We insist on full compliance with the agreements that have been concluded, in particular with regard to the Northern Ireland Protocol and the Good Friday Agreement. In the event of noncompliance with the agreed standards and procedures, we are committed to the consistent application of all agreed measures and countermeasures.

### **Section One: State of Play**

#### Lord Frost in Northern Ireland

The UK's point person for EU relations, Lord Frost, spent two days in Belfast, on Tuesday, 16 November – Wednesday, 17 November 2021, meeting the political parties and representatives of the business community.

All of the parties urged Lord Frost to reach an agreement with the EU, but remain deeply divided over the future of the Protocol. The Democratic Unionist Party leader, Sir Jeffrey Donaldson, insisted that there must be decisive action "within a reasonable time".

The DUP MP, Ian Paisley, argued that the onus is on the EU to find an agreement:

If they continue with their stubborn refusal then the United Kingdom will not only be justified in taking the necessary unilateral action to restore Northern Ireland's place within the UK internal market, but it will have no other option than to do so. "For Sinn Fein, Declan Kearney MLA called on the UK government "step back from

the brink. It is essential at this point in time that the rhetoric around threats of triggering Article 16 are discontinued, and we said that very clearly to David Frost this morning.

The Social Democratic Labour Party (SDLP) leader, Colum Eastwood, said that triggering Article 16 "would be extremely short-sighted" and cause Northern Ireland "serious economic harm". The Alliance Party leader Naomi Long said she stressed to Lord Frost "the importance of taking the negotiations seriously, of trying to find a landing zone that we can all agree on so we can remove the instability that is currently hanging over the institutions and businesses and start to move forward".

In an interview on BBC Radio Ulster, it was put to Lord Frost that the Northern Ireland public do not support him in negotiations with the EU since "poll after poll" showed that they backed keeping the protocol as it is. A poll for Queen's University was quoted, which shows growing support for the protocol – with 52 per cent of respondents saying the post-Brexit arrangements are a "good thing", up from 43 per cent in June .

Lord Frost responded by saying that he does not think that "it's true from the polls I've seen that there's widespread support for the way the protocol is working". Admitting that there is a division of opinion on the subject he argued that "one of the things we have learned in Northern Ireland is that it is very important, if you can, to try and proceed by consensus, with cross-community support with the maximum possible of buy-in to solutions and that appears not to be the situation with the protocol at the moment, and we would like to design, to negotiate, to agree something that everybody can get behind". The UK government position is that that there would



have to be some sort of treaty arrangement between the UK and the EU covering Northern Ireland but that it must be an arrangement that everybody could get behind.

## Minister Coveney in Seanad Éireann, 17 November 2021

Foreign Minister Simon Coveney addressed broader considerations in relation to the Protocol in an address to Seanad Éireann discussion on Wednesday, 17 November 2021:

> We must not forget that from the perspective of the Irish Government, while Northern Ireland and its stability is, of course, the primary concern, this is about more than just Northern Ireland. It is also about Ireland's place in the EU Single Market. If we allow a situation where important elements of the protocol are set aside, at some point the question will be raised as to whether there is a gaping hole that is, effectively, unguarded, without any form of checks, data sharing or anything, in the EU Single Market through Northern Ireland. If it is the case that a hole exists between Ireland and Northern Ireland, where stands Ireland's status within the EU Single Market? That is why this is an all-island concern.

> It is a Northern Ireland concern in terms of political tension but it is also a concern for us in terms of our economic model and so on because Ireland's place in the Single Market cannot be called into question on the basis of decisions of the British Government. That is not acceptable to me, particularly when two British Prime Ministers have put agreements in place with the EU to ensure that Ireland's place

in the Single Market remains guaranteed and that no Border infrastructure on the island of Ireland would be seen as acceptable. Those are the two benchmarks we must overcome for the people of Ireland and businesses here.

On top of that, we must find a way to implement a protocol in a way that I hope unionists will be able to accept in the future. The implementation of the protocol must not undermine their Britishness and must reduce, to the maximum extent possible, the number of checks and trade disruption on goods coming one way, from east to west, Great Britain to Northern Ireland. I totally agree that we must be careful not to slide back into any kind of groupthink that is, in some ways, anti-British because that is not helpful. However, at the same time, we must articulate the truth about how we got here and why. We must also insist that international agreements matter, particularly when our core interests are at stake and if they are undermined, with consideration of both the peace process and our economic model.

#### British-Irish Council, 18 November 2021

The British-Irish Council (BIC) held its 36th Summit meeting in Cardiff, hosted by the Welsh Government. The First Minister of Wales, Mark Drakeford, presided. The Taoiseach and Tánaiste represented the Irish Government, while the UK Government was represented by Local Government Secretary Michael Gove and Minister of State for Northern Ireland, Conor Burns. Agriculture Minister Edwin Poots led the Northern Ireland Executive delegation to the Council and Scotland's First Minister Nicola Sturgeon attended. The Summit also included



representatives from Guernsey, Jersey and the Isle of Man.

The Council reflected on the latest political developments and took the opportunity to engage on a number of topics of mutual interest, including the economy, trade, ongoing relations with the EU and the 26th UN Climate Change Conference of the Parties (COP26). Ministers discussed the continuing impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and the progress of post-pandemic recovery programmes.

Secretary Gove told a press conference that there were sufficient signs of progress after five weeks of talks on the Protocol and that his government would not need to follow through on its recent threats: "I do believe that there is a constructive approach that's being taken by the Commission and Lord Frost has signalled that while, of course, it's always possible that Article 16 may require to be invoked, we're confident that we'll be able to make progress without it".

# Ritchie - Frost Exchange in House of Lords, 18 November 2021

In a House of Lords debate on the Protocol on Thursday, 18 November 2021 the former SDLP leader, Margaret Ritchie, questioned Lord Frost. She stated that "It looks very much as if the Minister is negotiating only for unionists". Lord Frost rejected the charge and argued that the UK is negotiating on behalf of everyone in Northern Ireland and in the best interest of the prosperity and stability of Northern Ireland. Although the EU and UK interpret the Protocol "in rather different ways", Lord Frost said he still hoped that an agreement could be reached.

## Frost- Šefčovič Meeting on Protocol, 19 November 2021

The fifth face-to-face meeting on the Protocol between the chief negotiators - Lord David Frost for the UK and European Commission Vice-President Maroš Šefčovič for the EU took place in Brussels on Friday, 19 November 2021. The talks were reported as ending without any apparent breakthrough. Vice-President Šefčovič's statement expressed hope that the UK's recent change in tone will lead to "joint tangible solutions within the framework of the Protocol. The statement acknowledged progress on customs but also stressed the urgency of resolving differences around the area of sanitary and phytosanitary measures and the supply of medicines from Great Britain to Northern Ireland.

Lord Frost published his statement via Twitter. In the statement, he welcomed "the Vice-President's acknowledgement that the Protocol has led to unintended consequences in Northern Ireland". He said that there had not been any substantive progress regarding customs or sanitary and phytosanitary issues and that more needs to be done to reach agreement on medicines . Whilst he stressed the UK's preference to secure a solutions-based consensus, it is still recognises the triggering of Article 16 as a legitimate course of action if no solution can be found.

### Campaign at the Border

On Saturday, 20 November 2021 campaigners staged a protest at the border to warn the UK authorities against any move to trigger Article 16. In the days which followed, the group Border Communities Against Brexit (BCAB), protested at five locations on the border with the first at Carrickcarnon on the South Armagh/North Louth border. A spokesman for the group told the crowd that "56 per cent in Northern Ireland voted to remain in the EU



and by any calculation that is a majority. And a majority also support the protocol, the DUP do not speak for us".

The campaign argues that "communities along the border are determined not to be dragged back to the past, it is shocking after years of Brexit uncertainty for border communities that a deal that was signed only a very short time ago is being torn apart. We will not allow the peace process to be undermined."

### **Loyalist Warning of Violence**

David Campbell, chairman of the Loyalist Communities Council, has warned of likely "instability and potential violence" unless loyalists are satisfied with progress on Protocol concerns.

In response to Maroš Šefčovič's comment that there had been a "change of tone" from the UK side of the ongoing negotiations, Mr Campbell said that, despite the "upbeat" rhetoric, what really matters is whether the EU is prepared to compromise on two core things - firstly, that any requirement for "permanent border infrastructure" between Northern Ireland and Great Britain is removed. And secondly, that the European Court of Justice must "no longer regulate trade disputes in Northern Ireland". If Mr Šefčovič backs such proposals, "there may be the prospect of real progress". But he added: "If the answer is negative however, then the European Commission is still requiring the Belfast Agreement to be breached and threatening a return to instability and potential violence in Northern Ireland.

# Frost on Brexit and "European Model", 22 November 2021

The Protocol row is the UK's "most pressing

trade problem", Lord Frost told the 'Margaret Thatcher Conference' hosted by the Centre for Policy Studies, a right-wing think tank, in London on Monday, 22 November 2021. He then spoke in some detail of the importance of Britain's "divergence" from Brussels and warned against copying the "European social model". He argued that the UK's "most urgent and pressing problem" and "issue of the highest national interest" is the restoration of free trade within the UK itself. He also argued that Britain must deregulate areas such as data, gene editing, transport, medical devices and artificial intelligence to make them more dynamic and less bureaucratic than under the EU. "If we stick to EU models but behind our own tariff wall and with a smaller market, obviously we're not going to succeed. That's why I so often talk about divergence, not for the sake of it, but because it's a national necessity.", he said.

# Taoiseach and Prime Minister Engagement, 24 November 2021

Taoiseach Micheál Martin and Prime Minister Boris Johnson spoke about the Protocol on Wednesday, 24 November. The Prime Minister issued a statement:

The Prime Minister raised his ongoing concern about the substantial distance between the UK and EU positions when it comes to resolving the issues with the Northern Ireland Protocol. The Protocol was rightly keeping North-South trade open but its implementation was damaging the much larger East-West dimension

The Prime Minister and the Taoiseach agreed that a negotiated outcome was the preferred outcome and to work hard



to achieve it. The Prime Minister was clear, however, that if talks were not able to deliver a rebalanced and sustainable outcome soon, the Government would be left with no choice but to use the safeguard measures under Article 16. This was a perfectly legitimate provision in the Protocol that had been agreed by all parties.

The two leaders agreed on the vital importance of the UK-Ireland relationship in finding solutions and in providing long-term stability in Northern Ireland. They agreed to keep in close contact."

The Taoiseach commented on Twitter: detailed discussions with British Prime Minister this afternoon on the NI Protocol. During our call I told him it remained my view that every effort should be made to secure a successful outcome to the current EU/UK negotiations." He later commented that the engagement with the Prime Minister was 'positive'.

# Frost- Šefčovič Meeting on Protocol, 26 November 2021

The sixth meeting between the chief negotiators – Lord David Frost for the UK and European Commission Vice-President Šefčovič –took place in London on Friday, 26 November 2021. The meeting failed to produce a breakthrough and talks will continue, at team level. Lord Frost and Maroš Šefčovič tweeted their statements. Most notably, Lord Frost's statement warned that the UK is "ready to use Article 16 to protect the Belfast (Good Friday) Agreement if other solutions cannot be found". Both statements reaffirmed the sides' intention to meet again on Friday, 3 December 2021.

# **Section Two: The Evolving De-**

#### bate

### Simon Coveney in Dáil, 18 November

The Foreign Minister spoke in a Dáil debate on the Protocol , highlighting his various engagements with key stakeholders:

> I met with Vice-President Šefčovič in Brussels on Tuesday. We agreed to maintain close contact as the European Commission continues its discussions. I strongly welcome the continuation of talks between the EU and the UK. We need to give these discussions every chance to succeed. To recall, the protocol is the joint EU-UK solution to mitigate the disruption Brexit causes for citizens and businesses on the island of Ireland. While concerns have been expressed about how the protocol is operating, it is important to note that support for the protocol remains strong in Northern Ireland. Recent polling in attitudes to the protocol in Northern Ireland show that a majority of people view the protocol as a good thing for Northern Ireland. People across communities support ongoing efforts to seek solutions and a pragmatic and flexible approach.

> I remain in regular contact with business, civil society and political stakeholders in Northern Ireland. I am very aware of their views about the opportunities the protocol offers to Northern Ireland, giving them access to both the UK and EU internal markets. Surveys show that two thirds of Northern Ireland businesses see the opportunity here. We are seeing historically high foreign direct investment interest in Northern Ireland. We need to use the protocol to deliver on a prosperity agenda for the people of Northern Ireland.



Realising these opportunities should be the focus of our energy at this time.

The European Commission has listened carefully to the views of Northern Ireland. Last week, Vice-President Šefčovič held two round-table meetings with businesses and civil society to ensure their voices continue to be heard as talks with the UK progress.

The European Commission has acted in good faith. We now need a good faith response from the UK. I call on the UK Government to engage seriously and constructively in talks with the EU, so that we can provide stability and predictability for Northern Ireland. This is a point that I continue to make in my contacts internationally on the issue, including with my EU counterparts, whom I met in Brussels earlier this week - they have shown extraordinary solidarity and will continue to do so - and also in my contacts with the US Administration.

# Bertie Ahern Criticised for 'Ghetto' comment

Former Taoiseach Bertie Ahern has said that loyalists in the "ghettos" of East Belfast – and in the areas where you are likely to get trouble – "don't have a clue" about the Protocol and see it as a "trick by the South" to bring about a united Ireland. "They see it as about identity. They see it as a road to the Dublin government taking over again and this is a pathway to that. That's the hard reality. The idea that the Protocol is about trade just passes them by, in fact they're not interested. Even those who you might consider to be a bit more intelligent and articulate. That is the difficulty", he said.

The DUP MP for East Belfast, Gavin Robinson,

criticised Mr Ahern for associating his constituency with a ghetto and said that the suggestion that loyalists were not able to understand the protocol was "demeaning and degrading". He called on the former Taoiseach to apologise.

Taoiseach Micheál Martin played down the comments, pointing out that they were made in an academic conference, where "things get said". He added that he did not believe that anyone in the unionist and loyalist community could accuse the Irish Government of not listening to them. The respected Belfast Telegraph commentator, Alex Kane, wrote that Ahern was right to point out that there were ideological and identity issues for unionism which needed to be acknowledged and addressed but that this would be "a far more difficult one to deal with" than some others.

### Official History of Troubles

The UK Northern Ireland Office is reported to be planning to assemble a group of historians to produce an official history of the Troubles. This project is understood to be part of the overall package dealing with legacy issues announced by Prime Minister Boris Johnson and Northern Ireland Secretary Brandon Lewis. Sources in London were quoted as insisting that the official history would be independent of government ministers and that historians would be appointed to produce a balanced historical record.

Historian Diarmaid Ferriter responded to the report by highlighting that:

In 2014, the Stormont House Agreement stated: "The Executive will, by 2016, establish an Oral History Archive to provide a central place for people from all backgrounds (and from throughout



the UK and Ireland) to share experiences and narratives related to the Troubles . . . A research project will be established as part of the Archive, led by academics to produce a factual historical timeline and statistical analysis of the Troubles, to report within 12 months". That, to my eye, reads differently from the idea of an "official" history, so what has changed and what agendas are at play now?

### **Boris Johnson on Thatcher and Europe**

Prime Minister Boris Johnson spoke to a conference on Margaret Thatcher at the Centre for Policy Studies in London on 22 November 2021. In his introductory remarks he said:

I'm very pleased to be here in addition because this is a great celebration of free trade and the critical role played by Margaret Thatcher, if I'm right, which I think I am. And I'm delighted to support that. But even her most ardent fans would have to accept that there was a blot on her record. But she had a blind spot. She actively campaigned to join what was then called the common market. And under the terms of the Treaty of Rome, I'm a Thatcher fan I can say this, she was part of the government that handed away this country's ability to control its own trade policy. And while she was always sceptical over the inexorable extension of European powers over those things, she was later persuaded that she needed to go further and agree to another cession of powers in the mid-1980s.

And I am not going to name the guilty men who talked her into it – I can't see any here tonight – but my fellow CPS disciples I am proud to tell you that thanks at least partly to your assistance we have righted that spiritual wrong. We have freed Margaret Thatcher posthumously from the ideological prison in which she inadvertently locked herself.

And we have honoured the true meaning of her legacy and we have in the immortal phrase, taken back control.

#### UK 'Neutral on Border Poll' - Labour

Then Labour Party Shadow Northern Ireland Secretary, Louise Haigh, said that a British government should remain neutral on the question of a united Ireland in the event of a border poll. She argued that it would be for the people of Northern Ireland to decide such an issue, as provided in the Good Friday Agreement:

It is not my job to be a persuader for the union. That was an important principle that led up to the Good Friday Agreement. One of the important principles was that Britain should not have any strategic or selfish economic interest in the constitutional status of Northern Ireland. The principle of consent is still very much intact. It's up to the people of Northern Ireland to determine their own constitutional future and polls still suggest there is still a very firm majority of remaining in the United Kingdom. We're a unionist party in the Labour Party, but if there is a border poll we should remain neutral. I think that's an important principle.

Louise Haigh's comments drew criticism from both the DUP and the UUP. A DUP MP, Carla Lockhart, said the comments "demonstrate a fundamental misunderstanding of the principle of consent" while the UUP's Steve



Aitken said the idea that the UK Government would not campaign for Northern Ireland to remain in the union was "very puzzling". "Nobody considers it even remotely likely that the Irish Government would adopt a stance of neutrality", he added.

# PUP Councillor on protocol 'opportunities'

PUP councillor –and former party leader, John Kyle, has controversially argued that the Protocol could present "significant opportunities" if certain "serious problems" are not addressed.

He told BBC NI that, with a number of fundamental changes in the Protocol, businesses will be able to benefit from the best of both worlds:

Businesses in Northern Ireland will be able to export to the European Union without the regulatory restrictions that are placed on all other businesses in Great Britain. They will also have access to the UK internal market that other businesses in the EU do not have access to, so we are uniquely positioned to take advantage of the UK internal market and the EU market.

He called on unionism to "stand back and look at the opportunities" and said that he believed that much of 'civic unionism' agreed with him and that he had received messages of support from that source.

# Section Three: Background Material and Further Reading

**Background Material** 

GOV.UK PM call with Irish Taoiseach

Micheál Martin: 2 November 2021. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/pm-call-with-irish-taoiseach-micheal-martin-24-november-2021

**European Commission** Statement by Vice-President Maroš Šefčovič following his meeting with Lord Frost on the implementation of the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland, 19 November 2021. <a href="https://www.ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/STATEMENT 21 6172">https://www.ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/STATEMENT 21 6172</a>

**British-Irish Council.** Communique following meeting in Cardiff, 19 November 2021. <a href="https://www.britishirishcouncil.org/sites/default/files/communiqu%C3%A9s/Thirty%20Sixth%20Summit%20-%20Wales%20-%2019%2011%2021\_1.pdf">https://www.britishirishcouncil.org/sites/default/files/communiqu%C3%A9s/Thirty%20Sixth%20Summit%20-%20Wales%20-%2019%2011%2021\_1.pdf</a>

**GOV.UK** PM's speech at the Centre for Policy Studies: 22 November 2021. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pms-speech-at-the-centre-for-policy-studies-22-november-2021">https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pms-speech-at-the-centre-for-policy-studies-22-november-2021</a>

**Lord Frost** Speech at Centre for Policy Studies' Margaret Thatcher conference, 22 November 2021. <a href="https://capx.co/if-we-cant-persuade-people-that-freedom-is-the-best-way-forward-we-lose/">https://capx.co/if-we-cant-persuade-people-that-freedom-is-the-best-way-forward-we-lose/</a>

**Department of Foreign Affairs** Minister Coveney welcomes publication of EU proposals on the Northern Ireland Protocol, 13 October 2021. <a href="https://www.dfa.ie/news-and-media/press-releases/press-release-archive/2021/october/minister-coveney-welcomes-publication-of-eu-proposals-on-the-northern-ireland-protocol">https://www.dfa.ie/news-and-media/press-releases/press-release-archive/2021/october/minister-coveney-welcomes-publication-of-eu-proposals-on-the-northern-ireland-protocol</a>

**Dáil Éireann** Questions on Brexit Issues, 18 November 2021. <a href="https://www.oireachtas.ie/en/debates/debate/dail/2021-11-18/9/#s15">https://www.oireachtas.ie/en/debates/debate/dail/2021-11-18/9/#s15</a>



**Seanad Éireann** Statements on Northern Ireland Protocol, 17 November 2021. <a href="https://www.oireachtas.ie/en/debates/debate/seanad/2021-11-17/10/">https://www.oireachtas.ie/en/debates/debate/seanad/2021-11-17/10/</a>

**Hansard Debate** on Protocol on Ireland/ Northern Ireland: EU Negotiations, 18 November 2021. <a href="https://hansard.parliament.uk/lords/2021-11-18">https://hansard.parliament.uk/lords/2021-11-18</a>

**The Irish Times** NI protocol row 'most pressing trade problem', says Brexit minister. IT, 23 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/uk/ni-protocol-row-most-pressing-trade-problem-says-brexit-minister-1.4735771">https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/uk/ni-protocol-row-most-pressing-trade-problem-says-brexit-minister-1.4735771</a>

**The Irish Times** Urgent solution needed for North in post-Brexit arrangements – Sefcovic. IT, 20 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/urgent-solution-needed-for-north-in-post-brexit-arrangements-sefcovic-1.4733164">https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/urgent-solution-needed-for-north-in-post-brexit-arrangements-sefcovic-1.4733164</a>

**The Newsletter** I feel betrayed by the Northern Ireland Protocol, which rips out the heart of the 1998 Belfast Agreement. Newsletter, 27 November 2021. <a href="https://www.newsletter.co.uk/news/people/david-trimble-i-feel-betrayed-by-the-northern-ireland-protocol-which-rips-out-the-heart-of-the-1998-belfast-agreement">https://www.newsletter.co.uk/news/people/david-trimble-i-feel-betrayed-by-the-northern-ireland-protocol-which-rips-out-the-heart-of-the-1998-belfast-agreement</a>

**Politico** EU's Šefčovič on Brexit: I feel like the only one in a hurry. Politico, 21 November 2021. <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/sefcovic-i-feel-like-the-only-one-in-a-hurry/">https://www.politico.eu/article/sefcovic-i-feel-like-the-only-one-in-a-hurry/</a>

**The Guardian** EU calls on Brexit minister to stop 'political posturing' over NI protocol. The Guardian, 21 November 2021. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2021/nov/21/eu-calls-on-brexit-minister-to-stop-political-posturing-northern-ireland-protocol">https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2021/nov/21/eu-calls-on-brexit-minister-to-stop-political-posturing-northern-ireland-protocol</a>

**RTÉ** Significant gaps remain in most Brexit issues –Frost, RTÉ, 19 November 2021. <a href="https://www.rte.ie/news/ireland/2021/1119/1261904-sefcovic-brexit/">https://www.rte.ie/news/ireland/2021/1119/1261904-sefcovic-brexit/</a>

**The Guardian** Brexit: Michael Gove 'confident' article 16 will not be triggered. The Guardian, 19 November 2021. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2021/nov/19/uk-and-eu-must-knuckle-down-on-brexit-agreement-irish-pm-michael-martin">https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2021/nov/19/uk-and-eu-must-knuckle-down-on-brexit-agreement-irish-pm-michael-martin</a>

Independent Northern Ireland public don't back you over Brexit talks, Lord Frost told. Independent, 17 November 2021. <a href="https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/brexit-lord-frost-northern-ireland-b1959217">httml</a>

**The Irish Times** North's parties urge Brexit minister to reach deal with EU on protocol. IT, 17 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/north-s-parties-urge-brexit-minister-to-reach-deal-with-eu-on-protocol-1.4731433">https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/north-s-parties-urge-brexit-minister-to-reach-deal-with-eu-on-protocol-1.4731433</a>

**Irish News** British government refuses to put timetable on potential use of Article 16 in Brexit row. Irish News, 23 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishnews.com/news/republicofirelandnews/2021/11/23/news/no-10-refuses-to-put-timetable-on-potential-use-of-article-16-in-brexit-row">https://www.irishnews.com/news/republicofirelandnews/2021/11/23/news/no-10-refuses-to-put-timetable-on-potential-use-of-article-16-in-brexit-row</a>

RTÉ Frost says protocol deal possible by Christmas. RTE, 17 November 2021. <a href="https://www.rte.ie/news/brexit/2021/1117/1260444-brexit-northern-ireland/">https://www.rte.ie/news/brexit/2021/1117/1260444-brexit-northern-ireland/</a>

**The Telegraph** LEU backs down on threats to retaliate if Article 16 triggered. Telegraph, 17 November 2021. <a href="https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/11/17/eu-backs-threats-">https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/11/17/eu-backs-threats-</a>



retaliate-article-16-triggered/

**The Irish Times** NI Protocol: Triggering article 16 would be 'perfectly legitimate', Johnson says. IT, 16 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/ni-protocol-triggering-article-16-would-be-perfectly-legitimate-johnson-says-1.4730011">https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/ni-protocol-triggering-article-16-would-be-perfectly-legitimate-johnson-says-1.4730011</a>

**Irish News** Triggering Article 16 would damage every part of the UK, warns Nicola Sturgeon. Irish News, 19 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishnews.com/news/brexit/2021/11/19/news/triggering-article-16-would-damage-every-part-of-the-uk-warns-nicola-sturgeon-2513878/">https://www.irishnews.com/news/brexit/2021/11/19/news/triggering-article-16-would-damage-every-part-of-the-uk-warns-nicola-sturgeon-2513878/</a>

**Irish News** Stormont is not implementing the Northern Ireland Protocol, First Minister Paul Givan says. Irish News, 15 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishnews.com/news/brexit/2021/11/15/news/stormont-is-not-implementing-the-northern-ireland-protocol-first-minister-paul-givan-says-2508628/">https://www.irishnews.com/news/brexit/2021/11/15/news/stormont-is-not-implementing-the-northern-ireland-protocol-first-minister-paul-givan-says-2508628/</a>

**Irish News** Bus-burning in Newtownards 'carried out by UVF' –police. Irish News, 12 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishnews.com/news/northernirelandnews/2021/11/12/news/bus-burning-in-newtownards-carried-out-by-uvf-police-2506170/">https://www.irishnews.com/news/northernirelandnews/2021/11/12/news/bus-burning-in-newtownards-carried-out-by-uvf-police-2506170/</a>

**Newsletter** Unless EU moves on two key points violence is still possible: loyalist group spokesman David Campbell. Newsletter, 21 November 2021. <a href="https://www.newsletter.co.uk/news/politics/unless-eu-moves-on-two-key-points-violence-is-still-possible-loyalist-group-spokesman-david-campbell">https://www.newsletter.co.uk/news/politics/unless-eu-moves-on-two-key-points-violence-is-still-possible-loyalist-group-spokesman-david-campbell</a>

**Belfast Telegraph** Is threat of SF First Minister enough to get DUP vote out? Belfast Telegraph, 15 November 2021. <a href="https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/opinion/columnists/allison-morris/is-threat-of-sf-first-minister-">https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/opinion/columnists/allison-morris/is-threat-of-sf-first-minister-</a>

enough-to-get-dup-vote-out-41051755/html

**Newsletter** TUV and UUP at odds over DUP Stormont threat as meetings with Lord Frost loom. Newsletter, 16 November 2021. <a href="https://www.newsletter.co.uk/news/politics/tuv-and-uup-over-dup-stormont-threat-as-meetings-with-lord-frost-loom-3460392">https://www.newsletter.co.uk/news/politics/tuv-and-uup-over-dup-stormont-threat-as-meetings-with-lord-frost-loom-3460392</a>

**Irish News** Campaigners at border call for NI Protocol to be protected. Irish News, 22 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishnews.com/northernirelandnews/2021/11/22/news/campaigners-at-border-call-for-ni-protocol-to-be-protected-2514920/">https://www.irishnews.com/northernirelandnews/2021/11/22/news/campaigners-at-border-call-for-ni-protocol-to-be-protected-2514920/</a>

**The Guardian** UK should be neutral in a poll on Irish unification, says shadow minister. The Guardian, 23 November 2021. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2021/nov/23/britin-shoud-stay-neutral-in-a-poll-on-irish-unification-says-shadow-minister.">https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2021/nov/23/britin-shoud-stay-neutral-in-a-poll-on-irish-unification-says-shadow-minister.</a>

**Belfast Telegraph** British Government to commission official history of Troubles under legacy plans. Belfast Telegraph, 14 November 2021. <a href="https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/northern-ireland/british-government-to-commission-official-history-of-troubles-under-legacy-plans-41050099.html">https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/northern-ireland/british-government-to-commission-official-history-of-troubles-under-legacy-plans-41050099.html</a>

**Belfast Telegraph** Say it quietly, but maybe Bertie Ahern was right. Belfast Telegraph, 25 November 2021. <a href="https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/opinion/comment/say-it-quietly-but-maybe-bertie-ahern-was-right-about-loyalists-issues-with-brexit-protocol-41086908.html">https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/opinion/comment/say-it-quietly-but-maybe-bertie-ahern-was-right-about-loyalists-issues-with-brexit-protocol-41086908.html</a>.

**BBC** NI Protocol could have advantages – PUP councillor John Kyle says. BBC, 26 November 2021. <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-northern-ireland-59423272">https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-northern-ireland-59423272</a>

**The Irish Times** Johnson continues to show



disdain for the rules. IT, 24 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irihtimes.com/opinion/bobby-mcdonagh-johnson-continues-to-show-disdain-for-the-rules-1.4736655">https://www.irihtimes.com/opinion/bobby-mcdonagh-johnson-continues-to-show-disdain-for-the-rules-1.4736655</a>

**The Irish Times** EU knows making political polluter Britain pay for actions is vital. IT, 20 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/fintan-o-toole-eu-knows-making-political-polluter-britain-pay-for-actions-is-vital-1.4731452">https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/fintan-o-toole-eu-knows-making-political-polluter-britain-pay-for-actions-is-vital-1.4731452</a>

RTÉ Taoiseach and Johnson in 'positive' NI Protocol talks. RTÉ, 24 November 2021. <a href="https://www.rte.ie/news/brexit/2021/1124/1262996-ni-protocol-latest/">https://www.rte.ie/news/brexit/2021/1124/1262996-ni-protocol-latest/</a>

**The Irish Times** Coveney rules out European court compromise in NI protocol talks. IT, 22 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/brexit-coveney-rules-out-european-court-compromise-in-ni-protocol-1.4734791">https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/brexit-coveney-rules-out-european-court-compromise-in-ni-protocol-1.4734791</a>

**The Irish Times** Johnson will probably cut a deal on the protocol – but Ireland must be wary. IT, 20 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/johnson-will-probably-cut-a-deal-on-the-protocol-but-ireland-must-be-wary-1.4733294">https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/johnson-will-probably-cut-a-deal-on-the-protocol-but-ireland-must-be-wary-1.4733294</a>

**The Irish Times** Britain's pullback on article 16 creates 'opportunity' on protocol – Coveney. IT, 17 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/britain-s-pullback-on-article-16-creates-opportunity-on-protocol-coveney-1.4730532">https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/britain-s-pullback-on-article-16-creates-opportunity-on-protocol-coveney-1.4730532</a>

**The Irish Times** The less talk about triggering Article 16 'the better', Coveney says. IT, 18 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/oireachtas/the-less-talk-about-triggering-article-16-the-">https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/oireachtas/the-less-talk-about-triggering-article-16-the-</a>

better-coveney-says-1.4731662

**The Irish Times** Loyalists in 'ghettos haven't a clue' about NI protocol, Ahern says. IT, 19 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/loyalists-in-ghettos-haven-t-a-clue-about-ni-protocol-ahern-says-1.4732725">https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/loyalists-in-ghettos-haven-t-a-clue-about-ni-protocol-ahern-says-1.4732725</a>

**The Irish Times** Taoiseach plays down Ahern comments on loyalist understanding of NI protocol. IT, 22 November 2021. https://www.irishtimes.com/news/ireland/irish-news/taoiseach-plays-down-ahern-comments-on-loyalist-understanding-of-ni-protocol-1.4734598

**Belfast Telegraph** Bertie Ahern told to apologise for loyalist 'ghetto' remark. Belfast Telegraph, 18 November 2021. <a href="https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/northern-ireland/bertie-ahern-told-to-apologise-for-loyalist-ghetto-remark-41066127.html">https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/northern-ireland/bertie-ahern-told-to-apologise-for-loyalist-ghetto-remark-41066127.html</a>

**The Irish Times** Protect the Good Friday Agreement? Why don't we try implementing it first? IT, 17 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/protect-the-good-friday-agreement-why-don-t-we-try-implementing-it-first-1.4730581">https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/protect-the-good-friday-agreement-why-don-t-we-try-implementing-it-first-1.4730581</a>

**The Irish Times** Goods imports to Republic from Britain down 21% since Brexit. IT, 18 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/business/economy/goods-imports-to-republic-from-britain-down-21-since-brexit-1.4731248">https://www.irishtimes.com/business/economy/goods-imports-to-republic-from-britain-down-21-since-brexit-1.4731248</a>

**The Irish Times** 'Big gap' remains between EU and UK over Brexit deal for NI, says Coveney. IT, 25 November 2021. https://www.irishtimes.com/news/ireland/irish-news/biggap-remains-between-eu-and-uk-over-brexitdeal-for-ni-says-coveney-1.4737675

**The Irish Times** Britain and EU are both



sliding into place on a dangerous track amid deep rift. IT, 26 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irihtimes.com/news/world/uk/britain-and-eu-are-both-sliding-into-place-on-adangerous-track-amid-deep-rift-1.4739249">https://www.irihtimes.com/news/world/uk/britain-and-eu-are-both-sliding-into-place-on-adangerous-track-amid-deep-rift-1.4739249</a>

**The Irish Times** An 'official' Troubles history is not needed right now. IT, 26 November 2021. <a href="https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/diarmaid-ferriter-an-official-troubles-history-is-not-needed-right-now-1.4739094">https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/diarmaid-ferriter-an-official-troubles-history-is-not-needed-right-now-1.4739094</a>

### **Further Reading**

**Alastair Campbell** The Irish Diaries 1994-2003. The Lilliput Press, 2018

The Institute of International and European Affairs,

8 North Great Georges Street, Dublin 1, Ireland

T: +353-1-8746756 F: +353-1-8786880

E: reception@iiea.com W: www. iiea.com

The Institute of International and European Affairs (IIEA) is Ireland's leading international affairs think tank. Founded in 1991, its mission is to foster public discourse in order to broaden awareness of European and international issues in Ireland and contribute to more informed strategic decision-making by political, business and civil society leaders. The IIEA is independent of government and all political parties and is a not-for profit organisation with charitable status. In January 2020, the Global Go To Think Tank Index ranked the IIEA as Ireland's top think tank.

© Institute of International and European Affairs, December 2021

Creative Commons License

This is a human-readable summary of (and not a substitute for) the license.

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-SA 4.0)

You are free to:

- Share copy and redistribute the material in any medium or format
- Adapt remix, transform, and build upon the material
- The licensor cannot revoke these freedoms as long as you follow the license terms.

Under the following terms:

Attribution — You must give appropriate credit, provide a link to the license, and indicate if changes were made. You may do so in any

reasonable manner, but not in any way that suggests the licensor endorses you or your use.

NonCommercial — You may not use the material for commercial purposes.

ShareAlike — If you remix, transform, or build upon the material, you must distribute your contributions under the same license as the original.

No additional restrictions — You may not apply legal terms or technological measures that legally restrict others from doing anything the license permits.



The IIEA acknowledges the support of the Europe for Citizens Programme of the European Union



#### The Institute of International and European Affairs,

8 North Great Georges Street, Dublin 1, Ireland

T: +353-1-8746756 F: +353-1-8786880

E: reception@iiea.com W: www. iiea.com